May 14, 1999

Re:  Pacific Bells’ comments on the April 26, 1999 Workshop Report regarding Reconciliation of the California Teleconnect Fund and the Federal Schools and Libraries Discount Program

Mr. Robert Weissman

Public Programs Branch

CPUC

505 Van Ness Avenue

San Francisco, CA 94102

Dear Mr. Weissman:

Attached are Pacific Bell’s comments on the above mentioned Workshop Report

Please contact me at 415-542-0144 with questions or comments regarding this filing.

Colin Petheram

Regulatory Case Manager

Attachment

A.  Certification and Application process for schools  and libraries to CPUC

Pacific Bell supports the proposed streamlining of the application process.  The one time application will enable schools, libraries and community based organizations (CBOs) to expand the base of products and services that are eligible for Teleconnect Fund (CTF) discounts without multiple applications.  The need for budgetary management will be accomplished by carriers completing the proposed “Projected Demand Survey” (Appendix F) on August 1, 1999 for the year 2000 and on August 1st in subsequent years.

The current application process shall continue until the trust has been set up to collect surcharges from the telecommunications providers, expected to be before December 31, 1999.  Therefore the proposed date for the transition to the one-time application process should be no earlier than January 1, 2000.

For institutions already participating in the CTF program, discounts on products and services not currently receiving discounts will only be discounted after the approval of an application under the existing application process - business as usual. There would be no “grandfathering” of the discounts.  All products and services after January 1, 2000 would be discounted under the new application process, either as a new applicant with newly assigned application number or as an existing applicant using the last effective application number.

 Pacific supports the Commission’s application form (Appendix C), in particular the statement “The name of the applicant should match what is on the telephone bill”.  Pacific suggests that Appendix E “CTF Claim Form and Instructions” item (c) be revised to reflect the “name of applicant as appears on the telephone bill”.

B. Reporting Requirements

Pacific understands that the proposed data file format (Appendix E) will be required when the new application process is implemented.  Pacific will have the data available in this format starting July 1, 1999 with the exception of the “Application number”.  The addition of the application number requires us to modify our systems to include the application number on our service order.  Because these changes are required, we will not be able to include the application number until March 1, 2000.

Note that Item (d) the “E-rate” percentage could be a composite discount (combination of approved E-Rate discount and eligibility factor) when differing services are eligible for different discounts.  For example, not all access lines within a school district will qualify for the same discount rate e.g., administrative lines within a purely administrative building do not qualify for E-Rate discounts or shared services with ineligible E-Rate entities qualify for reduced, composite discounts).  However the proposed report format appears to address that issue by allowing for each discounted product on each working telephone line to be listed separately. 

C. Billing

Pacific will provide customers with bills including the pre-discount price, the lump sum dollar amount for CTF discount and the lump sum dollar amount for the E-rate discount.  Additional information as required for reporting, as discussed in the report, would be available upon customer request to our E-rate/CTF Service Center.

D.  No item D in report

E. Tariffs

No comment.

F. Taxes and Surcharges

No comment.

G. Retroactivity

It is Pacific’s understanding that the thrust of the Workshop Report is the time period after July 1,1999, the second funding cycle of the federal E-rate program.  Also that the first funding cycle, January 1, 1998 – June 30, 1999 should not be addressed until the FCC rules on Pacific Bell’s Petition for Waiver.  We agree that this issue should wait until that time, particularly since the alternative would be burdensome and expensive, as the report acknowledges (Workshop Report p.13).

Pacific will be able to apply federal E-rate discounts effective with services beginning July 1, 1999, provided the Universal Service Administrative Corporation’s School and Libraries Division (SLD) has approved by that date the actual funding and discounts to apply to individual customer’s bills, the customer has filed their Form 486 “Receipt of Service Confirmation Form”, SLD has approved the customer’s Form 486, and SLD has notified Pacific of this approved Form 486.  In addition, Pacific has agreed to retroactively provide discounts to customers up to three months after the July 1, 1999 date, if the SLD is late in getting Funding Commitment Decision Letters to applicants and providers before the effective date of the discounts. 

Pacific Bell will show stacked discounts on the bills when the BEAR process is no longer used.

H. Implementation

Pacific agrees with the implementation date of July 1, 1999 for overlaying federal and state discounts as long as the BEAR process is no longer used by SLD.  

I.  Interest owed to carriers by CTF for discounts already provided to customers.

Decision 98-01-023 states “Carriers that are owed reimbursement for services provided under CTF since February 1997 shall receive interest on the amounts owed based on the seven-day compound yield on taxable money market funds published in the Wall Street Journal.”  

Pacific believes that the carriers should receive this interest on discounts provided since February 1997 accrued as of the date customers began receiving discounts.  Pacific requests that Appendix E “Claim Form” be amended to reflect payment of interest and that this issue be addressed in the final Workshop Report.

